BALLARD BRIEF

December 2017

Sexual Assault Against Women in India

Chloe Haderline



Summary

In India millions of women's lives are negatively impacted by sexual violence. Gender and caste discrimination combine to make marginalized women most likely to be affected by sexual violence. The criminal justice system struggles to both try and convict perpetrators. Practices that are most effective at changing attitudes towards gender norms target both genders, with a particular focus on males. Effective victim support provides ways for victims to reassume valuable, contributing roles in their community.

Key Terms

Sexual assault — "Sexual activity where consent is not obtained or freely given. It occurs any time a person is forced, coerced or manipulated into any unwanted sexual activity." 1

Marital rape — "Any unwanted sexual acts by a spouse or ex-spouse that are committed without the other person's consent." ²

Gang rape — "Rape of a person by several attackers acting in concert."³

Custodial rape — "Rape perpetrated by a person employed by the state in a supervisory or custodial position, such as a police officer, public servant, or jail or hospital employee."

Intent to outrage modesty — A cultural term referring to precursors of forcing someone to perform a non-consensual sexual act; includes removing a woman's clothes without her permission or forcing her into a secluded space.^{4,5}

Purdah — A religious and social practice of female seclusion intended to protect a woman's honor (since the honor of a woman's family resides in the woman's sexual purity);^{6,7} a woman that loses that purity from extramarital relations shames her entire family.⁸

Female foeticide — "The practice of aborting a fetus when a person finds out that the fetus is female after undergoing a sex determination test." 9

Scheduled caste — "The official name given in India to the lowest caste, considered 'untouchable' in orthodox

Hindu scriptures and practice, officially regarded as socially disadvantaged."¹⁰
The caste system originally comprised four levels, but eventually a fifth level developed; members of this bottom caste are sometimes unofficially called untouchables or Dalits.¹¹

Scheduled tribe — "An indigenous people officially regarded as socially disadvantaged." ¹²

Introduction

For decades, sexual assault has been recognized as an issue in India. 16,17 In late 2012, a young, female medical student was brutally gang raped on a bus in New Delhi. She died two days later from the resulting injuries. This incident sparked a national conversation about gender inequality and sexual violence that continues today. 19

Sexual assault in India primarily affects women.^{20,21} Reports of how many women are affected by sexual violence in India vary widely. The most reliable source, the NFHS, states that 8.5

National Family Health Survey

(NFHS) — "A large-scale, multi-round survey conducted in a representative sample of households throughout India." The round frequently cited in this brief surveyed 83,703 women.¹⁴

Honor killing — "The traditional practice in some countries of killing a family member who is believed to have brought shame on the family." ¹⁵

percent of women report being victims to sexual violence at least once in their lifetime. Worldwide, there is a wide gap between reported prevalence and actual prevalence; reported numbers are almost always an underestimation of actual prevalence. Evidence suggests only 1 percent of victims of sexual violence report the crime to the police. Thus, 8.5% should be considered only a small fraction of actual victims. Even as a modest estimate, an 8.5% prevalence of sexual violence affects an estimated 27.5 million women.

Although underreporting sexual assault is a problem throughout the world, ^{26,27}

the cultural and societal makeup of India creates some distinct challenges that keep a large majority of victims from reporting crimes. Though not an exhaustive list, the following are major reasons for underreporting in India:

- Males hold a disproportionate amount of the power in families²⁸ and communities;²⁹ this power structure is both expected and accepted by the majority of females.³⁰
- Strong cultural attitudes of victim blaming often condemn the victim^{31,32,33} instead of the perpetrator.
- Because a family's honor is tied to the daughter's purity, rape shames the entire family, making victims and their families reluctant to speak out about incidences of sexual assault.^{34,35}
- Attackers prey upon victims from lower socioeconomic classes and are thus not held accountable for their actions.^{36,37}
- Police officers sometimes do not take reports seriously³⁸ and, in some cases, are even the

- perpetrators themselves.³⁹
- The criminal justice system has a low conviction rate and takes excessive amounts of time to process sexual assault cases, sometimes dragging them out over multiple years.⁴⁰
- Marital rape is not recognized as a crime in India.⁴¹

Reported rape cases in India rose from 24,206 in 2011 to 34,661 in 2015–an increase of over 10,000.⁴² Some attribute this rise to increased reporting because of increased media coverage, decreasing social stigma, and encouraging reporting.⁴³ Others, however, believe that incidents are actually increasing in number–concluding that increased reporting does not account for the entire 10,000 case increase.⁴⁴

Sexual violence frequently first occurs early in a woman's life (from ages 15—19). 45 Marginalized women are the most vulnerable to sexual violence; Women who are living in poverty, are living in rural areas, have little to no education, or are divorced or have been

deserted by their husbands have the highest rates of sexual assault in their respective age groups. By social class, women in the scheduled caste report the highest incidence of sexual violence, while women in the scheduled tribe have highest incidence for any ethnic group in India. Experts suggest that both of these marginalized populations are especially vulnerable because of their circumstances; they often live in impoverished, secluded communities, use exposed latrines, work alone, and travel alone. 46,47 Additionally, with little to no knowledge of rights, limited access to attorneys, and no money for court fees, they typically lack the resources to exact punishment for the perpetrators.48 Eastern regions in India tend to have high poverty rates, 49 and also have the highest incidence of sexual assault; 50,51 one study indicated a prevalence rate as high as 25 percent.⁵² Among married women, sexual violence is most commonly perpetrated by the current husband. By contrast, among never-married women, offenses are most commonly made by relatives

other than the father or stepfather. For women as a whole, 95.5 percent of offenders were known by the victim.⁵³

Contributing Factors

Gender Inequality

Cultural Traditions

Sexual assault is more likely to occur in cultures where males are viewed as superior.⁵⁴ In India, male superiority is prevalent. The Global Gender Gap Index, which tracks national indicators of gender equality, ranks India 87 out of 144 countries.⁵⁵ Results of a survey given show that 54.4 percent of Indian women agree that a husband is justified in beating his wife for at least one of the reasons specified in the survey.⁵⁶ Some Indian traditions that have been practiced for centuries are evidence of male dominance and reinforce gender disparate attitudes.57,58

 Over 80 percent of Indians identify themselves as Hindu.⁵⁹ Hindu perceptions of gender are

- informed by a wide range of Hindu myths.⁶⁰ One cultural interpretation stemming from these myths is that woman's role is subservient to man's.⁶¹ This view emphasizes that a woman's place is serving her husband in the home.⁶² Hinduism as a whole teaches that men and women are equal and does not condone violence against women, but certain cultural interpretations of Hindu myths reinforce beliefs that perpetuate high sexual assault rates.⁶³
- Traditionally, Indian women have lived with their husbands and in-laws. Originally, to safeguard against economic hardship, a bride's family would voluntarily send her with a dowry of money and gifts.⁶⁴
 Over time, this practice has evolved and a bride's family is now expected to supply the groom with money and gifts, regardless of willingness or financial situation.⁶⁵ Although

- outlawed since 1961, this practice still exists and grooms often ask for high dowries.⁶⁶

 Dowries result in a daughter being viewed as a financial burden.⁶⁷
- When a boy is born, Indians celebrate through a variety of customs, including beating a thali (a metal plate), folk dancing, or giving sweets to the community.⁶⁸ Most communities do not celebrate when a girl is born.⁶⁹
- The concept of purdah emphasizes that a family's honor is determined by the daughter's actions; ⁷⁰ if she covers her body, practices abstinence before marriage, and complies with her arranged marriage, her family is socially esteemed. If not, they are disgraced. ⁷¹ Additionally, because daughters embody a family's honor, they may also be punished for males' dishonorable actions. ⁷² Though this concept has religious

origins, honor violence is not sanctioned by any religion.⁷³

These traditions reinforce the attitude that women are subservient to and less valuable than men.⁷⁴ In modern India, the degree to which these traditions are observed varies by region, but the prevailing perspective that women are subordinate to men remains.⁷⁵ Male superiority contributes to sexual violence in a variety of ways.

Purdah is connected to sexual violence-purdah-induced sexual violence is most commonly seen in traditional (mostly rural) areas. 76 This violence is threefold. Village leaders, acting outside of Indian law, may order that a woman be raped to punish a male relative for his wrongdoings, such as stealing or committing adultery.77,78 Further, women who act contrary to traditional rules themselves can also be punished by rape. 79 Finally, rape victims may be blamed for shaming their families; they are sometimes punished or even killed. Though not all are attributable

to sexual assault victims, approximately 1,000 honor killings occur in India every year. While there is an apparent connection between purdah and sexual violence, data has not been collected to prove this connection or show how widespread this type of sexual violence is.

As in other regions of the world, victim blaming contributes to sexual violence in India. When asked why a rape occurs, reasons such as "the woman dressed immodestly," "the woman was outside after dark," "the women should be more cautious" are commonly cited in Indian media. "The idea that women necessitate violence through their actions wrongfully transfers blame from the perpetrator to the victim. "He idea with increased hostility and sexual aggression towards women."

Marriage

Gender-disparate marriages leave married women vulnerable to sexual assault.⁸⁶ In India, marriage is a highly valued social institution; a woman's primary-status roles

are marriage and motherhood.87 Within marriage, wives are expected to take on a passive role, while husbands assume an active, dominant role.88 This power dynamic leads to the perspective that men have a right to sex, with or without consent.89 As mentioned previously, among married women, sexual violence is most commonly perpetrated by the current husband. Studies show that 14.1% of Indian women agree that a husband is justified in beating his wife if she refuses sexual intercourse. 90 Further, offenders cited a sense of sexual entitlement as their most common motivation, even more than gratification. 91 Subsequently, violence within marriage has been normalized.92 Because of this normalcy, marital rape is still not considered a crime in India.93 Married women have no access to justice which leaves them essentially defenseless. Adolescent brides (ages 15-19) are the most vulnerable to marital rape, reporting a 13.1 percent prevalence.94 This is most likely because child marriage is still widespread; 47 percent of women are married by the age of 18.95

The gender disparity in marriage also contributes to divorced and deserted women having the highest rates of sexual assault at 24.6 percent.⁹⁶ Men are given the primary right

to the financial resources in a marriage, 97 and a large majority of divorced and deserted women were financially dependent on their husbands. 98 Despite legal reform of women's right to property in 2005,99 the amount of property and financial assistance these women receive remains insignificant. ¹⁰⁰ These women live in extreme deprivation. 101 Their circumstances are worsened by the social stigma that surrounds deserted women and divorcees. 102 Most are denied work; 41.5 percent report having no income. 103 Those that find work typically earn amounts below the poverty line. 104 Some return to their maternal homes, but others are rejected by their families and are forced to support themselves on a meager income. 105,106 Further, 85.6 percent report having children, which uses even more of their already limited resources. 107 These factors combine to make divorced and deserted women extremely vulnerable to sexual assault. 108 They are mistreated by society at large, lack financial security, travel alone, often lack family support, and in some cases live alone in impoverished areas. 109

Education and Employment

Gender inequality in education and employment contributes to sexual violence. Though India has made gains

in areas such as younger girls' primary, secondary, and even tertiary education enrollment, there are still significant gender gaps in the educational attainment of the older generation as well as their economic participation. 110,111,112 Only 63% of adult women are literate. 113 Further, for every 100 males in the labor force there are only 34 women. 114 Low levels of education and lack of employment opportunities are both associated with an increased risk of sexual violence. 115,116 This is most likely because both decrease a woman's autonomy, giving her less control over her life and making her more likely to be the target of sexual violence attempts.117

Despite the current disparity in education and employment,¹¹⁸ a growing number of women are challenging these traditionally male dominant areas.¹¹⁹ Female enrollment in Indian higher education rose from 39 percent in 2007 to 46 percent in 2014.¹²⁰ Women who challenge customary gender roles are initially at an increased risk of sexual violence as

they threaten men's sense of control over women. However, once levels of education high enough to achieve increased access to resources, financial stability, and social standing are attained, that education becomes protective and risk decreases. Thus, societies in gender-relation transitions, like India, face an increased but temporary risk of greater amounts of sexual violence.

Male to Female Ratio

India has one of the lowest female-to-male ratios in the world¹²⁵ and some argue that this is a main contributing factor to sexual violence. The 2011 census reported that there were 940 females per every 1,000 males (37.3 million more men than women);126,127 this imbalance is caused both by the practice of female foeticide and a rapid decline in fertility. 128 The ratio imbalance results in increased competition among males for females. 129 Because this increases the frustration, loneliness, and lack of stability experienced by males some argue that it contributes to sexual

violence.¹³⁰ However, research has yet to confirm a direct correlation between sex ratio imbalance and increased incidence of sexual violence.

Poverty

Women living in poverty are more likely to experience sexual assault. Despite India's rapidly growing economy, an estimated 276 million Indians live in poverty. According to the World Bank, 23.6% of Indians live on less than \$1.25 per day. Of those living in poverty, 72.4% are part of groups called the Scheduled Caste or Scheduled Tribe (SC/ST). The SC/ST comprises nearly a quarter of India's overall population (nearly 300 million people). 134

Rooted in Hinduism, the caste system, established as early as 1500 BCE, divided Indians into social groups. This caste division was determined by birth and last names served as an indicator of caste; caste level then determined occupation. Originally, only four levels existed, but over time a fifth level developed. Members of this fifth caste were given the most menial

jobs including sweeping gutters, cremating bodies, and cleaning latrines. 139 They were ostracized and segregated from the rest of society. 140,141 This caste is identified today by several titles: harijats, dalits, untouchables, and Scheduled Caste. 142 Scheduled Tribes, on the other hand, are India's indigenous people. 143 Considered the earliest inhabitants of India, this group endured invasions and harassment of a variety of groups throughout history. 144 SC/ST populations have faced similar types of discrimination and economic hardship for centuries 145,146 although the origin of that discrimination is different for the two groups. Today, the majority of SC and ST populations do not own land; they lack education and employment opportunities that would enable them to rise out of poverty.¹⁴⁷ They continue to be given menial tasks and meager compensation. 148

High levels of poverty and discrimination combine to make SC and ST women frequent targets of sexual assault. Their financial instability contributes to their sexual mistreatment¹⁴⁹ because it compounds

the powerlessness they often face as women. SC and ST women subsequently lack power on three levels: gender, social caste, and economic status. Men with authority over them, including landlords, police officers, employers, and husbands, exploit their positions of power through sexual assault. 150 Many SC and ST women have even been forced to become prostitutes. 151 Further, because caste and tribal discrimination are socially sanctioned, these offenders often escape legal punishment. 152 Research indicates that "less than 1 percent of the perpetrators of crimes against SC women are ever convicted."153 When offenders go punishment free, they are more likely to be repeat offenders. 154,155,156 This creates a cycle where vulnerable SC/ST women are targeted but lack financial resources and social clout to exact punishment. Then, their attackers go unconvicted and the cycle starts again. Roughly 10.6 percent of SC/ST women experience sexual violence in their lifetime, a rate higher than their

counterparts in higher wealth indexes.¹⁵⁷

Criminal Justice System

Failure of the criminal justice system to protect women and punish offenders contributes to sexual assault. Studies show that most police officers lack investigation skills of basic evidence gathering: from 2006–2007, of the cases investigated, only 19 percent involved any use of scientific investigation. 158 Many cases taken to the police are never investigated. 159 Further, police often refuse to even register cases; 160,161 studies show that for every registered rape case brought to the police 70 went unregistered. 162 Because registry is the first step to prosecution, the judiciary process never even begins for these unregistered cases. 163 This refusal of sexual violence registration is most likely due to a combination of police habits of under-registering crime¹⁶⁴ and gender bias against women. 165

When police initiate investigation, health providers have the crucial responsibility of collecting forensic

evidence. Out-of-date examinations. deemed unscientific by the Indian Supreme Court, are still widespread in Indian hospitals. These examinations do not provide proper evidence. When more current examinations are conducted, the collected evidence is often inadequate or stored improperly and deemed unusable. Further, gender-insensitive techniques, such as checking if they are sexually active, are also present; misleading results have been used in court to claim consent and blame the victim. Few offenders tried in court are ever convicted. Courts report remarkably slow trials. Indian trials in general take an average of 6 years; comparatively, sexual assault trials in Canada take an average of 300 days. 166,167,168 The slow pace is most likely due to:

- A shortage of judges: there are approximately 16.8 judges for every 1 million people. 169,170,171
- The slow transition from an ineffective paper filing system to a computerized system.¹⁷²
- Bribes and corruption: wealthy offenders have been reported to

bribe judiciaries to slow the process and escape jail time. 173,174

India also has no victim or witness protection program. Victims and witnesses become reluctant to testify which leads to cases being dropped. Even when a trial is completed, conviction rates are low. India's rape conviction rate was 29.37 percent in 2015;¹⁷⁵ fast track courts specifically created to handle sexual violence crimes have an even lower rape conviction rate of 5—10 percent.

Studies show that when anticipation of being convicted is high, fewer crimes are committed. The When unsound investigations, poor evidence, and low conviction rates are the norm, offenders do not anticipate punishment and are not deterred from committing sexual assault. As a result, sexual assault offences remain widespread. A criminal justice system that allows offenders who abuse women to walk free reinforces the acceptability of female inferiority. Acceptance of female inferiority remains within the police

force, hospitals, and courts. Offenders continue to go free and the cycle repeats itself. By failing to serve as a deterrent to crimes, the criminal justice system contributes to sexual violence.

Consequences

Social

Sexual assault leads to a variety of social consequences:

- Children who are exposed to violence in their homes are at greater risk of emotional and behavioral difficulties, including being perpetrators of violence later in life.¹⁷⁸
- Victims and their families are severely stigmatized by their community;¹⁷⁹ often, they suffer constant humiliation.¹⁸⁰
- Unmarried victims are often deemed ineligible for marriage and subsequently rejected by their communities. In severe cases, victims are encouraged to marry the rapist to reclaim social standing.¹⁸¹

 Married victims of non partner violence are sometimes abandoned.¹⁸²

Often, the social consequences of sexual assault result in mental health issues.

Past experience of sexual violence and risk of mental illness are strongly correlated. Women who have experienced sexual assault have the highest prevalence of mental illness. Though a wide variety of disorders may occur, the most common mental illnesses include depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress disorder. Assistance of sexual violence and risk of mental illnesses include depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress

Studies indicate that intimate partner victims experience these disorders with greater severity than non partner victims. This is significant considering intimate partner violence occurs frequently in India. Even with counseling, 50 percent of victims retain symptoms of their disorders in the long term. Additionally, victims of sexual assault are more likely to die by suicide than other groups. Although often connected to mental illness, this

increased risk is present even in the absence of mental illness. 187

Physical

While physical effects range widely and are case specific, unwanted pregnancy and STDs are particularly concerning. Rape-related pregnancy rates vary throughout the world and largely depend on the rate of contraceptive use. 188 While India has a 56 percent rate of contraceptive use, 189 research on India's rate of rape-related pregnancy has not yet been conducted. As a benchmark, Mexico, which has a 52.7 percent rate of contraceptive use, 190 reports a 15—18 percent rape-related pregnancy rate. 191 In the case of rape, Indian law allows for abortions up to 20 weeks into pregnancy. 192 If abortion is not allowed, such as in cases past the 20 week mark, 193 victims may opt for unsafe, back-street abortions. 194 In cases where abortion does not take place, the child may face a high risk of consistent rejection by families and communities throughout his or her life.195

Sexual assault victims are at an increased risk of HIV infection and other sexually transmitted diseases. 196
In India, studies have shown that the high cultural tolerance for male-inflicted violence decreases women's ability to negotiate methods for preventing STDs which increases this risk even further. 197 Although not all HIV cases can be attributed to sexual assault, an estimated 2.4 million Indians are living with HIV-the 3rd largest HIV population in the world; 39 percent of these cases are women. 198

Economic

Sexual violence can result in lost employment and productivity. 199
Victims who work or aspire to work are hindered because sexual assault is directly tied to their social standing as well as their mental and physical health. For each incidence of sexual violence, an Indian woman loses an average of at least five paid work days. Further, the risk of sexual violence alone affects women's employment. Women may reduce work hours or even quit a job if they feel that

traveling alone after dark is too dangerous.²⁰¹ After the New Delhi gang rape in 2012, women's productivity in the IT sector dropped by nearly 40%.²⁰² In cases of adolescent abuse. educational attainment is also affected. Studies found that children who have been sexually abused have poorer school achievement than their non-abused counterparts.²⁰³ Some Indian schools have asked rape victims to leave, claiming that their attendance taints the school's image.²⁰⁴ Lower achievement tends to follow these victims through their lives; adolescent victims have lower educational and occupational attainment in adulthood and make 14 percent less per hour than their similarly situated counterparts.²⁰⁵ These findings are significant considering that most victims' first experience with sexual assault occurs before the age of 20. Though lack of educational attainment impacts economic productivity, first and foremost it hinders a woman from achieving her potential.

Practices

Solutions tend to fall into three categories: victim support, prevention, and a combination of both. Both victim support and prevention play a crucial role in eradicating sexual violence against women in India.

Victim Support: Counseling Services and Support Groups

Many organizations offer mental health services in a variety of forms including one-on-one counseling, family counseling sessions, and support groups with fellow survivors of abuse. The main goal of counseling is to enable victims and their families to overcome the trauma of sexual assault and return to their normal, daily routines. Most organizations offer both individual and group counseling, with slight variations depending on the organization.

One variation is partnering with the police to find victims that are in need of counseling services. Vikalp Sansthan, for example, has created a counseling center that is located at the Women's police station in Rajasthan.²⁰⁶ As victims

come to report crimes, they are also offered counseling and support services.²⁰⁷ Similarly, Disha has set up a support desk at a police station in Maharashtra.²⁰⁸ The support desk is run each Saturday by a social worker who collects the needed information to conduct a follow-up visit at the victim's home.²⁰⁹ Disha also finds victims through their helpline and referral system.²¹⁰ Following the home visit, Disha conducts a counseling session with both the victim and family.²¹¹ After initial trauma counseling, Disha provides support groups for long term recovery.212

Another variation is facilitating recovery by training survivors to become advocates. Rahi, an organization that focuses on victims of child sexual abuse, conducts advocacy trainings in New Delhi through a program called The Firebird Project.213 Any victim/survivor over 21 can apply to become an advocate, although those who have attended counseling are preferred.214 Each candidate's readiness is assessed by a mental health professional in an interview.215 Once a

candidate passes the interview, they participate in a two day workshop. ²¹⁶ At the workshop, they discuss their experiences with fellow survivors, learn how to manage group discussions and give presentations, and create a personal social action plan. ²¹⁷ The social action plan varies according to each victim's interests and skills. ²¹⁸ Following the workshop, the survivors carry out their plans in their individual communities. ²¹⁹ Rahi is the first organization to attempt this kind of intervention. ²²⁰

Impact

Research indicates that individual therapy and group therapy result in similar levels of improvement in post-violence mental and emotional health issues.²²¹ However, group sessions are especially common because multiple victims can be helped at once. Studies found that group sessions are most effective when participants are united in a shared purpose and when the group has two leaders rather than a single individual.²²² While each

organization's group seems to have a shared purpose, it is unclear whether there are one or more group leaders in each group. Talking simply in outputs, Disha has reached 5,320 victims through group sessions;²²³ output numbers for Vikalp Sansthan cannot be found.²²⁴ Because Rahi's Firebird project was implemented recently, there is currently no impact or output data.²²⁵ Rahi mental health professionals, however, are confident that "social action is a powerful way for survivors to transform their trauma."²²⁶

Gaps

- More data is needed to
 determine the specific strategies
 for counseling that are most
 effective-groups led by
 professionals vs. victims, solely
 victim counseling vs. victim
 with family counseling, etc.
- Because of the shame surrounding sexual violence, victims who need counseling the most do not often seek out psychological help. As a result,

this intervention remains underutilized. Organizations that use several methods of finding–hotlines, support desks, referrals, etc. seem to reach a larger number of victims in need and are thus more effective.

Victim Support: Legal Reform

In response to the widespread protests from the 2012 Delhi gang rape case, the Indian government passed new, stricter sexual violence laws.²²⁷

The Criminal Law (Amendment) Act, 2013 changes include, but are not limited to the following: 228,229

- stalking and sexual harassment have become legitimate crimes
- police officers who refuse to open cases for sexual violence complaints can be punished by law
- rape cases are now required to be heard daily and must be resolved within two months of filing the case
- the death penalty is allowed for rape perpetrated by a repeat

- offender or rape that leads to the victim's death
- the punishment for gang rape, rape of a minor, and rape by police or public officials was raised from 7-10 years to a minimum 20 years of imprisonment

Impact

After the amendment was adopted, conviction rates increased. From 2012 to 2013 the rape conviction rate rose by 3%²³⁰ (from 24.2% to 27.1% 2013). That rise continued into 2015 with a 29.4% conviction rate.²³¹ Despite the rise in conviction rates, it is impossible to conclude whether the rise was caused by the amendment or some other factor.

Gaps

 Conviction rates vary widely from state to state (anywhere from 5.9-85.7%).²³² Why there is such a large range is unclear. In order for the new laws to improve country-wide conviction rates, states with

- lower conviction rates need to be individually addressed.
- Courts' capacity to implement changes is low because of an extensive backlog of cases.
- The new laws leave certain populations legally defenseless.
 Marital rape is still not considered a crime. Victims of sexual assault perpetrated by Indian security forces cannot prosecute without government permission;²³³ these cases rarely make it to courts.²³⁴

Prevention: Gender Equality Education

Many organizations have created gender equality education programs.

These programs are primarily implemented in schools and communities. The goal of these programs is to change attitudes towards gender by educating children, their parents, teachers, and the community as a whole.

One variation of this practice is implementing gender equality curriculum in all girls schools. One

organization, Study Hall, has an all girls school by the name of Prerna in Uttar Pradesh that was created in 2003.²³⁵ The girls who attend this school all come from economically poor backgrounds and are selected from the surrounding slums and communities.²³⁶ Gender equality education is central to Prerna's curriculum.²³⁷ Along with math and science classes the girls attend a gender equality class.²³⁸ Each day the girls participate in open discussion about their current, everyday challenges, about how to resist discrimination in the future, and about each girl's' worth and value.²³⁹

Another variation of this practice is implementing gender equality curriculum in already established institutions. One organization, Breakthrough, does this by training teachers who are then supported by Breakthrough staff.²⁴⁰ Teachers of students in grades 7-8 are trained on how to educate youth about gender equality.²⁴¹ Activities and discussions related to gender issues are then planned into the school curriculum.²⁴²

Peer-led clubs are also organized to build awareness about gender issues.²⁴³ A core element of this intervention occurs two to three times a month; Breakthrough staff lead classroom discussions where students discuss different aspects of gender inequality.²⁴⁴ The intervention targets both male and female students.

Impact

Research on the efficacy of gender equality education is limited; the available research, however, indicates that programs which lasted at least three years and used gender equality curriculum at least weekly with both male and female students were successful in shifting student's attitudes.²⁴⁵ In terms of outputs, Prerna provides education to over 800 girls; these girls perform 20% points higher than the national average on their exams.²⁴⁶ Additionally, 88% of Prerna students move on to higher education.²⁴⁷ Though impact data is not available, Study Hall's website publishes success stories of their students completing college and

asserting their value.²⁴⁸ It seems that Breakthrough's intervention is the most impactful. The program has been implemented in 314 villages among 14,855 students.²⁴⁹ Breakthrough's programs began in 2014 and will be completed in 2017.²⁵⁰ Thus, a full impact report is not yet available. However, the available survey data indicates a positive impact. Of the respondents, 85% believed that boys' behavior toward girls had changed.²⁵¹ Respondents reported that the boys have become more polite and respectful towards the girls.²⁵² Additionally, the program reports impressive retention results and 90% of students can identify various forms of gender discrimination.²⁵³

Gaps

Gender equality education programs seem to be most effective when they reach a wide variety of ages of both genders. All girls' programs could target boys as well. Age specific programs could be extended to cover a larger range of ages. Further, there seems to be a general gap in programs

that target adult males. Additionally, although Breakthrough's program and Prerna are reaching over 15,000 individuals, it is essential that programs be scaled nationwide to reach full potential for impact.

Prevention: Media Campaigns

The use of media campaigns is a modern, recent intervention that uses multimedia (including social media channels) and pop culture to provoke nationwide conversations about gender issues.

One variation of this practice is using community correspondents to record and report gender injustice. One organization, Video Volunteers, uses a team of local correspondents (many who are women) to report, by video, about issues occurring in their communities.²⁵⁴ Only correspondents from marginalized populations are selected.²⁵⁵ Once correspondents are selected, they receive training on how to record their own stories and begin posting reports.²⁵⁶

The reported stories cover a wide range of issues, including gender inequality and gender based violence. Because only 2% of content in mainstream media addresses the issues of the rural areas, Video Volunteers focuses on rural communities.

Another variation of this practice is using hashtag campaigns. Breakthrough created a campaign titled #shareyourstory. The goal of this campaign was to sensitize boys and men to sexual harassment and its negative effects. Women were encouraged to share their stories of sexual harassment with their sons and then post them to a social media outlet using the hashtag. The hashtags are also circulated by promotional videos, websites, print ads, and news agencies. The hope is that use of media will circulate and create increased awareness of and discussion about these issues. Organizations such as Sayfty also employ hashtag campaigns.

Impact

Although no conclusive data exists on the impact of media campaigns, it is clear that media campaigns reach large masses of people. In some cases, sources indicate that media results in intervention by officials and issue resolution. In terms of outputs, Video Volunteers has created over 500 videos about gender discrimination. Some of these videos resulted in government action and issue resolution. Further, Breakthrough's #shareyourstory campaign reached over 4 million people.

Gaps

- Rural populations have
 disproportionately less internet
 access; populations that are
 most affected by sexual assault
 and other gender-based issues
 are unaware of the reports and
 campaigns. Many rural
 populations are unable to
 participate in discussions on
 social media.
- Until impact research is conducted, it is impossible to

determine if media campaigns actually change gender attitudes and impact sexual assault.

Prevention: Watchdog Groups

Watchdog groups are community-organized groups that attempt to supplement police efforts to prevent sexual assault against women. A few variations exist.

One variation is female-led watch groups. In Uttar Pradesh, a group called the Red Brigade is comprised of all females and watches for any form of sexual harassment. Each member of the Red Brigade has experienced some form of sexual harassment. If any member on patrol notices a boy teasing or troubling a girl, they intervene and ask the boy why he is behaving that way. From there, Red Brigade members complain to the boys' parents and file a complaint with the police. Red Brigade members are trained in self defense; they also encourage women from the community to take classes. Thus, if a boy continues to trouble a girl the Red

Brigade humiliates or uses physical force to get him to stop.

Another variation is children-led watch groups. An organization called Diksha, located in West Bengal, created this specific variation. 262,263 The creator of Diksha asked children what they want to change about their community. Children then came up with their own solutions. ^{264,265} The children subsequently assembled into a watchdog team called The Community- Based Resource Team (CBRT) whose sole purpose is to identify and stop gender based violence.²⁶⁶ The CBRT watch for violence 24/7. Upon discovering a girl being forced into marriage, brought into the prostitution district, or anything suspicious, CBRT members immediately report the incident to the police and a Child Welfare Officer. All youth that become members of the CBRT are trained by other youth who are more experienced CBRT members.

Impact

The impact of watchdog groups seems to vary by group. Research on what

makes some groups effective has not yet been conducted. In terms of outputs, the Red Brigade has over 100 members. Additionally, since the group formed, 35,000 women have been trained in self defense. Though a rough estimate, Red Brigade reports that sexual assault seems to have decreased by 50% in Red Brigade's main slum. Diksha, centered in one of India's worst Red Light Areas, reports encouraging results. Diksha reports that in the last ten years the youth's efforts have produced the following results in Kolkata, West Bengal:²⁶⁷

- completely put an end to second generation prostitution and pimping (in other words, children of sex workers did not become involved in sex work like their parents)
- reduced all forms of domestic violence by 60%
- ended psychological humiliation of girls in schools
- reduced sexual abuse attempts
 on children by more than 70%

Gaps

- Diksha's research methods are unavailable so it is difficult to confirm the validity of the reported statistics.
- Despite efforts to spread this intervention, watchdog groups are still largely absent on a national level. To have true impact on all vulnerable populations, the model would need to be implemented throughout India.

Combination: Legal Support

Because many victims of sexual assault lack the ability or resources to navigate the Criminal Justice System on their own, some organizations provide legal assistance. Legal assistance may include educating victims on their rights,²⁶⁸ helping victims to file a claim with the police, helping victims navigate the court system,²⁶⁹ and even providing legal representation in court.²⁷⁰

Often, organizations provide some but not all of these services. One variation is providing legal assistance throughout the justice process.

Located in Pune, Maharashtra, Sahyog
Trust conducts legal literacy
workshops to educate victims about
their rights, provides legal
consultations via direct conversation
and phone, files suits for victims, and
supplies representation in court.²⁷¹ To
assist victims located outside of Pune,
Sahyog Trust reaches out to lawyers in
surrounding areas that are willing to
provide free services.²⁷²

Another variation of this practice is training former victims to provide legal assistance to fellow victims. This practice was created by the organization Jan Sahas.²⁷³ Realizing that the justice system is particularly inaccessible for SC victims, Jan Sahas focuses specifically on this population. Victims who have been supported by the organization can volunteer to receive paralegal training and become "barefoot paralegals." 274 These barefoot paralegals help victims file claims correctly. Filing claims correctly can be crucial to the success of these cases; cases that are filed as a "Dalit Atrocity" are advanced to a special

court.²⁷⁵ If requested, paralegals can receive even more training to become legal advocates.²⁷⁶ From there, Jan Sahas's network of lawyers counsels victims through the legal process, supports both victims and witnesses, and provides representation in court.²⁷⁷ Each of the lawyers have also experienced some form of discrimination and empathize with SC clients.

Impact

There is a lack of data on the overall impact of legal assistance. Currently, no output or impact data for Sahyog Trust exists, making it difficult to determine its reach and efficacy.²⁷⁸ Strictly in terms of outputs, Jan Sahas reports a network of 450 lawyers, 800 barefoot paralegals, and 600 advocates who have assisted in over 2,000 SC rape cases.²⁷⁹ This variation seems to be highly effective. The conviction rate of SC rape has risen from 2% to 38% across five states in Northern India.²⁸⁰ Of victims who received support from Jan Sahas, 65% have asked to be trained as paralegals.²⁸¹ It is important

to note, however, that the methodology behind these reported numbers could not be confirmed. Providing a means for victims to take on productive roles in their community seems to be an important element of both victim support and violence prevention. Further, practices that increase conviction rates may deter further crime by increasing offenders' fear of imprisonment.

Gaps

- There is a lack of impact data on legal assistance.
- Typically, legal support is provided by anyone willing.
 However, selecting volunteers that can empathize with victims seems to be a key element in raising conviction rates.
 Organizations should be more mindful of who they select to work with victims.
- Even when prosecution is achieved, victims of sexual assault face serious repercussions. Often, support ends when a case is adjourned.

Interventions that enable victims to reassume valuable roles in their communities, specifically in the legal space, are most successful in victim support as well as crime prevention.

Endnotes

- "What is Sexual Violence? OASIS." OASIS. Accessed December 22, 2017. http://www.oasisinc.org/what-is-sexual-violence/.
- Legal, Inc. US. "Marital Rape Law and Legal Definition." USLegal, Inc. Accessed December 22, 2017. https://definitions.uslegal.com/m/marital-rape/.
- 3. "Gang Rape." The Free Dictionary. Accessed December 22, 2017. http://www.thefreedictionary.com/gang rape.
- 4. "SC defines what is a woman's modesty Times of India." The Times of India. Accessed December 22, 2017. http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/SC-defines-what-is-a-womans-modesty/articleshow/1785567.cms.
- "OUTRAGING THE MODESTY OF WOMEN." Lawyersclubindia. Accessed December 22, 2017, http://www.lawyersclubindia.com/articles/OUTRAGING-THE-MODESTY-OF-WOMEN-597.asp.
- 6. "Purdah." Wikipedia. January 21, 2017. Accessed December 22, 2017. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Purdah.
- 7. "Indian Society and Ways of Living." Asia Society. Accessed December 22, 2017. http://asiasociety.org/education/indian-society-and-ways-living.
- 8. Rushdie, Salman. "India and Pakistan's Code of Dishonor." The New York Times. July 10, 2005. Accessed December 22, 2017. http://www.nytimes.com/2005/07/10/opinion/india-and-pakistans-code-of-dishonor.html?_r=0.
- "PCPNDT Act." Rajswasthya. Accessed December 22, 2017. www.rajswasthya.nic.in/PCPNDT Workshop/24oct/PCPNDT Act_ritesh.ppt.
- 10. "Definition of scheduled caste in English by Oxford Dictionaries." Oxford Dictionaries | English. Accessed December 22, 2017. https://en.oxforddictionaries.com/definition/scheduled_caste.
- 11. "Dalit." Wikipedia. February 20, 2017. Accessed December 22, 2017. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Dalit.
- 12. "Definition of scheduled tribe in English by Oxford Dictionaries." Oxford Dictionaries | English. Accessed December 22, 2017. https://en.oxforddictionaries.com/definition/scheduled_tribe.
- 13. "National Family Health Survey, India." 2017. National Family Health Survey. National Family Health Survey. Accessed December 22. http://rchiips.org/nfhs/.
- International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006
 "Http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 501—2. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- 15. "Sexual Assault in India." 2017. CROWDVOICE. Accessed December 22, http://crowdvoice.org/sexual-assault-in-india?backstory=true.
- 16. Sullivan, Renae, and Dr. Reshmi Mukherjee. 2013. "Sexual Violence in India: The History of Indian Women's Resistance." https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/2437/613b7c4997d59e5feecbec6d45071dfc7035.pdf.
- 17. "2012 Delhi gang rape." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 20. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2012_Delhi_gang_rape.
- Persio, Sofia Lotto. 2017. "Another case of gang rape and murder shocks India." Newsweek. May 24.
 http://www.newsweek.com/gang-rape-and-murder-woman-india-renews-outrage-genderbased-violence-609124.

- International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006.
 "Http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 520—1. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- 20. Prasad, Urvashi. 2016. "Male Rape In India: Breaking The Silence." Huffington Post India. HuffPost. July 14. http://www.huffingtonpost.in/urvashi-prasad/male-rape-in-india-breaki_b_7194316.html.
- International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006.
 "Http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 501—2. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- Beydoun, Hind A., and May A. Beydoun. 2014. "Invited Commentary: Disclosure of Gender-Based Violence in Developing Countries." American Journal of Epidemiology. Oxford University Press. March 1. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3927972/.
- 23. International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006.

 "http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 540—1. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- "Sexual violence and rape in India." 2014. The Lancet. Elsevier. March. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0140673614604359.
- 25. "Crime in India Compendium." 2015. Crime in India Compendium, November, 150. http://ncrb.nic.in/StatPublications/CII/CII2015/FILES/Compendium-15.11.16.pdf.
- 26. Kilpatrick, Dean G, Heidi S Resnick, Kenneth J Ruggiero, Lauren M Conoscenti, and Jenna McCauley. 2017.
 "Drug-Facilitated, Incapacitated, and Forcible Rape: A National Study." NCJRS Abstract National Criminal Justice
 Reference Service. Medical University of South Carolina National Crime Victims Research and Treatment Ctr. Accessed
 December 22. https://www.ncjrs.gov/app/publications/abstract.aspx?ID=240972.
- 27. "Italian National Statistic Institute (ISTAT) survey on violence against women, 2006." 2017. The Secretary Generals database on violence against women. Accessed December 22. https://web.archive.org/web/20140201182537/http://sgdatabase.unwomen.org/searchDetail.action.
- 28. International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006.

 "Http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 449—1. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- 29. Gowen, Annie. 2016. "An Indian teen was raped by her father. Village elders had her whipped." The Washington Post. WP Company. May 9. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/an-indian-teenager-was-raped-by-her-father-village-elders-had -her-whipped/2016/05/09/f6d6c840-c531-11e5-8965-0607e0e265ce_story.html?utm_term=.62ca0adc67f0.
- $30. \quad \hbox{``Country Comparison.''} \ 2017. \ Hofstede \ In sights. \ Accessed \ December \ 22. \ https://www.geert-hofstede.com/india.html.$
- 31. Tulshyan, Ruchika. 2013. "Rape Every 20 Minutes For The World's Largest Democracy?" Forbes. Forbes Magazine. January 2. https://www.forbes.com/sites/worldviews/2013/01/02/rape-every-20-minutes-for-the-worlds-largest-democracy/# 66c5e88d4734.
- 32. Starheim, Rianna. 2016. "India's Media has a Rape Problem." Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy. January 29. http://foreignpolicy.com/2016/01/29/indias-media-has-a-rape-problem/.

- 33. Geetika Dang, Vani S Kulkarni and Raghav Gaiha. 2017. "What are the reasons for increasing rape cases in India?". Hindustan Times. January 11.
 - http://www.hindustantimes.com/opinion/what-are-the-reasons-for-increasing-rape-cases in-india/story-phlbgMQswB385IrR1Ck9qM.html.
- 34. "Indian Society and Ways of Living." Asia Society. Accessed December 22, 2017. http://asiasociety.org/education/indian-society-and-ways-living.
- 35. Rushdie, Salman. 2005. "India and Pakistan's Code of Dishonor." The New York Times. The New York Times. July 10. http://www.nytimes.com/2005/07/10/opinion/india-and-pakistans-code-of-dishonor.html?_r=0.
- 36. Yardley, Jim. 2012. "A Village Rape Shatters a Family, and India's Traditional Silence." The New York Times. The New York Times. October 27.
 - http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/28/world/asia/a-village-rape-shatters-a-family-and-indias-traditional-silence. html.
- 37. "Right Sidebar." 2017. Indians 4 Social Change. Accessed December 22. http://indians4socialchange.com/topic/major-womens-issues-in-india/rape-in-india/castebased-rape-in-india/.
- 38. "Breaking the Silence | Child Sexual Abuse in India." 2015. Human Rights Watch. June 26. https://www.hrw.org/report/2013/02/07/breaking-silence/child-sexual-abuse-india.
- 39. "Crime in India Compendium." 2015. Crime in India Compendium, November, 150. http://ncrb.nic.in/StatPublications/CII/CII2015/FILES/Compendium-15.11.16.pdf.
- 40. Gowen, Annie. 2016. "She was raped at 13. Her case has been in India's courts for 11 years and counting." The Washington Post. WP Company. August 15.
 - $https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/an-indian-gang-rape-victim-went-tocourt-for-11-years-but-her-ordeal-continues/2016/08/15/.$
- 41. Magnier, Mark. 2013. "India passes rape law that sets age of consent at 18." Los Angeles Times. Los Angeles Times. March 21. http://articles.latimes.com/2013/mar/21/world/la-fg-wn-india-rape-law-18-20130321.
- 42. "Crime in India Compendium." 2015. Crime in India Compendium, November: http://ncrb.nic.in/StatPublications/CII/CII2015/FILES/Compendium-15.11.16.pdf.
- 43. Yardley, Jim. 2012. "A Village Rape Shatters a Family, and India's Traditional Silence." The New York Times. The New York Times. October 27.
 - http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/28/world/asia/a-village-rape-shatters-a-family-and-indias-traditional-silence. html
- Correspondent, Special. 2013. "Majority of rape cases go unreported: MPs." The Hindu. August 26.
 http://www.thehindu.com/todays-paper/tp-national/tp-newdelhi/majority-of-rape-cases-go-unreported-mps/article 5063089.ece.
- 45. International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006.

 "Http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 501—1. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- "Chapter Six: Sexual Violence." 2017. WHO International. Accessed December 22. http://www.who.int/violence_injury_prevention/violence/global_campaign/en/chap6.pdf.
- 47. Estrin, James. 2015. "Documenting Rape in India." The New York Times. The New York Times. December 15. https://lens.blogs.nytimes.com/2015/12/15/documenting-rape-in-india/.

- 48. "Broken People | Caste Violence Against India's." 2015. Human Rights Watch. April 29. https://www.hrw.org/report/1999/03/01/broken-people/caste-violence-against-indias-untouchables.
- International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006.
 "Http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 504—1. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- 50. "Crime in India Compendium." 2015. Crime in India Compendium, November. http://ncrb.nic.in/StatPublications/CII/CII2015/FILES/Compendium-15.11.16.pdf.
- 51. Babu, Bontha V, and Shantanu K Kar. 2009. "Domestic violence against women in eastern India: a population-Based study on prevalence and related issues." BMC Public Health. BioMed Central. May 9. https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1471-2458-9-129.
- 52. "Indian states and territories ranked by poverty." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 15. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Indian_states_and_territories_ranked_by_poverty.
- Kalra, Gurvinder, and Dinesh Bhugra. 2013. "Sexual violence against women: Understanding cross-Cultural intersections." Indian Journal of Psychiatry. Medknow Publications and Media Pvt Ltd. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3777345/.
- 54. "Economies." 2017. Global Gender Gap Report 2016. Accessed December 22. http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2016/economies/#economy=IND.
- 55. Vadalia, Published By: Amisha. 2013. "The Patriarchal Indian Culture." St Andrews Foreign Affairs Review. November 11. http://foreignaffairsreview.co.uk/2013/11/the-patriarchal-indian-culture/.
- 56. "The Dowry System in India: Is the Trend Changing?" 2017. Pulitzer Center. January 5. http://pulitzercenter.org/projects/asia-india-dowry-marriage-violence-against-women-bride-culture-husband-physic al-mental-sexual-suicide.
- 57. Vadalia, Published By: Amisha. 2013. "The Patriarchal Indian Culture." St Andrews Foreign Affairs Review. November 11. http://foreignaffairsreview.co.uk/2013/11/the-patriarchal-indian-culture/.
- 58. "Hindu mythology." 2016. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 22. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hindu_mythology.
- 59. Vadalia, Published By: Amisha. 2013. "The Patriarchal Indian Culture." St Andrews Foreign Affairs Review. November 11. http://foreignaffairsreview.co.uk/2013/11/the-patriarchal-indian-culture/.
- 60. "Women in Hinduism." 2016. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 19. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Women_in_Hinduism.
- 61. "GCSE Bitesize: Attitudes to women." 2017. BBC. BBC. Accessed December 22. http://www.bbc.co.uk/schools/gcsebitesize/rs/prejudice/hinduismrev3.shtml.
- 62. "The Dowry System in India: Is the Trend Changing?" 2017. Pulitzer Center. January 5. http://pulitzercenter.org/projects/asia-india-dowry-marriage-violence-against-women-bride-culture-husband-physic al-mental-sexual-suicide.
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Ibid.
- 65. "The Dowry System | Chances." 2017. RESET.to. Accessed December 22. https://en.reset.org/knowledge/dowry-system.

- 66. Bitenieks, Madars. 2014. "No 'happy' birthday to you, girl!" Bell Bajao. February 3. http://www.bellbajao.org/happy-birthday-girl/.
- 67. "Celebrating the Birth of a Girl." 2017. Voice Male magazine. February 23. http://voicemalemagazine.org/celebrating-the-birth-of-a-girl/.
- 68. "Honor Killings: Everything You Should Know, and Why They Aren't Honorable." 2017. Global Citizen. Accessed December 22. https://www.globalcitizen.org/en/content/honor-based-violence-killings-women-girls-pakistan/.
- 69. Ibid.
- 70. Ibid.
- 71. "Purdah." Wikipedia. January 21, 2017. Accessed December 22, 2017. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Purdah.
- 72. Vadalia, Published By: Amisha. 2013. "The Patriarchal Indian Culture." St Andrews Foreign Affairs Review. November 11. http://foreignaffairsreview.co.uk/2013/11/the-patriarchal-indian-culture/.
- 73. "Indian Society and Ways of Living." Asia Society. Accessed December 22, 2017. http://asiasociety.org/education/indian-society-and-ways- living.
- 74. Poon, Linda. 2014. "Why A Village Leader Ordered The Rape Of A 14-Year-Old In India." NPR. NPR. July 15. http://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2014/07/15/331347739/why-a-village-leaderordered-the-rape-of-a-14-year-old-in-india.
- 75. Ibid.
- 76. Ibid.
- 77. Ibid.
- 78. "Statistics and Data." 2017. International Honour Based Violence Resource Centre. Accessed December 22. http://hbv-awareness.com/statistics-data/.
- 79. Tulshyan, Ruchika. 2013. "Rape Every 20 Minutes For The World's Largest Democracy?" Forbes. Forbes Magazine. January 2.
 - https://www.forbes.com/sites/worldviews/2013/01/02/rape-every-20-minutes-for-the-worlds-largest-democracy/#f27fce547345.
- 80. Starheim, Rianna. 2016. "India's Media has a Rape Problem." Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy. January 29. http://foreignpolicy.com/2016/01/29/indias-media-has-a-rape-problem/.
- 81. Ibid.
- 82. "Victim blaming." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 21. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Victim_blaming.
- 83. Suarez, Eliana, and Tahany M. Gadalla. 2010. "Stop Blaming the Victim: A Meta-Analysis on Rape Myths." Journal of Interpersonal Violence, January.
 - $https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Tahany_Gadalla/publication/40907899_Stop_Blaming_the_Victim_A_Meta-Analysis_on_Rape_Myths/links/0c96051caec92a9575000000/Stop-Blaming-the-Victim-A-Meta-Analysis-on-Rape-Myths.p. df.$
- 84. Sachdev, Chhavi. 2016. "Rape Is A Crime In India But There Are Exceptions." NPR. NPR. April 13. http://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2016/04/13/473966857/rape-is-a-crime-in-india-with-one-exception.

- 85. Sharma, Indira, Balram Pandit, Abhishek Pathak, and Reet Sharma. 2013. "Hinduism, marriage and mental illness." Indian Journal of Psychiatry. Medknow Publications and Media Pvt Ltd. January. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3705690/.
- 86. Ibid.
- 87. Bouffard, Leana Allen. 2010. "Exploring the utility of entitlement in understanding sexual aggression." Journal of Criminal Justice 38 (5): 870—79. doi:10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2010.06.002.
- 88. National Family Health Survey, India." 2017. National Family Health Survey. National Family Health Survey. 476. Accessed December 22. http://rchiips.org/nfhs/.
- 89. Fulu, Emma, Xian Warner, Rachel Werkes, Tim Rosselli, James Lang, and Xian Warner. n.d. "Why Do Some Men Use Violence Against Women and How Can We Prevent It? Quantitative Findings from the United Nations Multi-Country Study on Men and Violence in Asia and the Pacific."

 http://www.asia-pacific.undp.org/content/dam/rbap/docs/ResearchPublications/womens_empowerment/RBAP-Gen der-2013-P4P-VAW-Report.pdf.(pg. 3)
- 90. Sachdev, Chhavi. 2016. "Rape Is A Crime In India But There Are Exceptions." NPR. NPR. April 13.
- 91. Ibid.
- 92. "Sexual violence and rape in India." 2014. The Lancet (1645): 267—69. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(02)20620-0.
- 93. "India Child Marriage Around The World. Girls Not Brides." 2017. Girls Not Brides. Accessed December 22. http://www.girlsnotbrides.org/child-marriage/india/.
- 94. International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006.

 "Http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 520—1. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- 95. "Women's Situation in India." 2017. Saarthak: Initiatives of Relevance. Accessed December 22. http://www.saarthakindia.org/womens_situation_india.html.
- 96. Singh, Kirti. 2013. Separated and divorced women in India economic rights and entitlements. Ottawa, Ont.: International Development Research Centre.
- 97. Anand, Utkarsh. 2015. "Supreme Court sets 2005 cut-off on women right to ancestral property." The Indian Express. November 2.
 - http://indian express.com/article/india/india-news-india/supreme-court-sets-2005-cut-off-on-women-right-to-ancest ral-property/.
- 98. Singh, Kirti. 2013. Separated and divorced women in India economic rights and entitlements. Ottawa, Ont.: International Development Research Centre.
- 99. Ibid.
- 100. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2009/10/22/india-single-women-break_n_329877.html
- 101. Singh, Kirti. 2013. Separated and divorced women in India economic rights and entitlements. Ottawa, Ont.: International Development Research Centre.
- 102. Ibid.
- 103. Ibid.

- 104. Taylor, Adam. 2009. "India: Single Women Break Their Silence." The Huffington Post. TheHuffingtonPost.com. October 22. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2009/10/22/india-single-women-break_n_329877.html.
- 105. Singh, Kirti. 2013. Separated and divorced women in India economic rights and entitlements. Ottawa, Ont.: International Development Research Centre.
- 106. Jha, Rupa. 2014. "India's invisible widows, divorcees and single women." BBC News. BBC. March 7. http://www.bbc.com/news/magazine-26356373.
- 107. Taylor, Adam. 2009. "India: Single Women Break Their Silence." The Huffington Post. TheHuffingtonPost.com. October 22. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2009/10/22/india-single-women-break_n_329877.html.
- 108. "Economies." 2017. Global Gender Gap Report 2016. Accessed December 22. http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2016/economies/#economy=IND.
- 109. https://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/india_statistics.html
- 110. "Literacy rate, adult female (% of females ages 15 and above)." 2017. Literacy rate, adult female (% of females ages 15 and above) | Data. Accessed December 22. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SE.ADT.LITR.FE.ZS.
- 111. Ibid.
- 112. "Economies." 2017. Global Gender Gap Report 2016. Accessed December 22. http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2016/economies/#economy=IND.
- 113. "Violence against women." 2017. World Health Organization. World Health Organization. Accessed December 22. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs239/en/.
- 114. "Sexual violence." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 20. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sexual_violence#Risk_factors.
- 115. Rahman, Mosiur, Keiko Nakamura, Kaoruko Seino, and Masashi Kizuki. 2013. "Does Gender Inequity Increase the Risk of Intimate Partner Violence among Women? Evidence from a National Bangladeshi Sample." PLoS ONE. Public Library of Science. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3871584/.
- 116. International Institute for Population Sciences. 2006.
 "Http://Ljournal.ru/Wp-Content/Uploads/2017/03/a-2017-023.Pdf." National Family Health Survey, 474—5. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- 117. Aiyer, Sourajit. 2016. "Evolving Faces Of The Modern Indian Woman." Huffington Post India. HuffPost. July 14. http://www.huffingtonpost.in/sourajit-aiyer/evolving-faces-of-the-mod_b_6515146.html.
- 118. Jewkes, Rachel. 2015. "Interpersonal violence: a recent public health mandate." Oxford Textbook of Global Public Health, 1276—87. doi:10.1093/med/9780199661756.003.0223.
- 119. Salve, IndiaSpend.com Prachi. 2017. "More Indian women are going to college, but fewer are working." Scroll.in. https://scroll.in. January 3. https://scroll.in/article/812591/more-indian-women-are-going-to-college-but-fewer-are-working.
- 120. Jewkes, Rachel. 2015. "Interpersonal violence: a recent public health mandate." Oxford Textbook of Global Public Health, 1276—87. doi:10.1093/med/9780199661756.003.0223.
- 121. Ibid.
- 122. Khazan, Olga. 2014. "Education Protects Women From Abuse." The Atlantic. Atlantic Media Company. May 15. https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2014/05/education-protects-women-from-abuse/371001/.

- 123. Nayak, Purusottam and Mahanta, Bidisha. (2009). Women Empowerment in India. SSRN Electronic Journal. . 10.2139/ssrn.1320071.
- 124. "Economies." 2017. Global Gender Gap Report 2016. Accessed December 22. http://reports.weforum.org/global-gender-gap-report-2016/economies/#economy=IND.
- 125. Chandramouli, C. 2011. "Provisional Population Totals." Census of India. http://www.censusindia.gov.in/2011-prov-results/data_files/india/paper_contentsetc.pdf.
- 126. Kalra, Gurvinder, and Dinesh Bhugra. 2013. "Sexual violence against women: Understanding cross-Cultural intersections." Indian Journal of Psychiatry. Medknow Publications and Media Pvt Ltd. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3777345/.
- 127. "International Journal of Managing Projects in Business." 2017. Emeraldinsight. Accessed December 22. http://www.emeraldinsight.com/doi/pdfplus/10.1108/IJMPB-10-2013-0061.
- 128. Ibid.
- 129. Ibid.
- 130. "Poverty in India." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 21. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Poverty_in_India.
- 131. Ibid.
- 132. Ibid.
- 133. "Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Population." 2017. Census of India: Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Population: Accessed December 22. http://censusindia.gov.in/Census_Data_2001/India_at_glance/scst.aspx.
- 134. "Caste system in India." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 19. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Caste_system_in_India#Vedic_period_281500.E2.80.931000_BCE.29.
- 135. "What is India's caste system?" 2017. BBC News. BBC. July 20. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-35650616.
- 136. Ibid.
- 137. Ibid.
- 138. O'Neill, Tom. 2017. Untouchable National Geographic Magazine. Accessed December 22. http://ngm.nationalgeographic.com/features/world/asia/india/untouchables-text/2.
- 139. Ibid.
- 140. "IV. BACKGROUND." 2017. CASTE DISCRIMINATION: Accessed December 22. https://www.hrw.org/reports/2001/globalcaste/caste0801-03. htm.
- 141. "Scheduled Castes of India." 2017. Scheduled Castes of India World Directory of Minorities. Accessed December 22. http://www.faqs.org/minorities/South-Asia/Scheduled-Castes-of-India.html.
- 142. Das, Maitreyi B, Gillette Hall, Soumya Kapoor, and Denis Nikitin. 2017. "Indigenous Peoples, Poverty and Development." The Scheduled Tribes. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.
- 143. Ibid.
- 144. Bijoy, C.R. 2017. "A History of Discrimination, Conflict, and Resistance." The Adivasis of India A History of Discrimination, Conflict, and Resistance. Accessed December 22. http://www.pucl.org/Topics/Dalit-tribal/2003/adivasi.htm.

- 145. "Scheduled Castes of India." 2017. Scheduled Castes of India World Directory of Minorities. Accessed December 22. http://www.faqs.org/minorities/South-Asia/Scheduled-Castes-of-India.html.
- 146. "Broken People | Caste Violence Against India's." 2015. Human Rights Watch. April 29. https://www.hrw.org/report/1999/03/01/broken-people/caste-violence-against-indias-untouchables#page.
- 147. Ibid.
- 148. Ibid.
- 149. Ibid.
- 150. Ibid.
- 151. Ibid.
- 152. Obulapathi, M., and C Ramanjaneyulu. 2016. "Violation of dalit human rights: The Indian experience." International Journal of Applied Research 2016 2 (3): 603—9. http://www.allresearchjournal.com/archives/2016/vol2issue3/PartJ/2-2-119.pdf.
- 153. McLaughlin, Eliott C. 2016. "India: Fourth arrest made in double gang-Rape case." CNN. Cable News Network. July 19. http://www.cnn.com/2016/07/19/asia/india-rape-same-men/index.html.
- 154. Venkat, Anusha. 2017. "Why most rapes go unreported in India." Asia Times. January 5. http://www.atimes.com/article/rapes-go-unreported-india/.
- 155. Lisak, David, and Paul M. Miller. 2002. "Repeat Rape and Multiple Offending Among Undetected Rapists." Violence and Victims 17 (1): 73—84. doi:10.1891/vivi.17.1.73.33638.
- 156. Banerjee, Abhijit, Raghabendra Chattopadhyay, Esther Duflo, Daniel Keniston, and Nina Singh. 2012. "IMPROVING POLICE PERFORMANCE IN RAJASTHAN, INDIA: EXPERIMENTAL EVIDENCE ON INCENTIVES, MANAGERIAL AUTONOMY AND TRAINING." NBER WORKING PAPER SERIES, 15. https://economics.mit.edu/files/13053.
- 157. Banerjee, Abhijit, Raghabendra Chattopadhyay, Esther Duflo, Daniel Keniston, and Nina Singh. 2012. "IMPROVING POLICE PERFORMANCE IN RAJASTHAN, INDIA: EXPERIMENTAL EVIDENCE ON INCENTIVES, MANAGERIAL AUTONOMY AND TRAINING." NBER WORKING PAPER SERIES, 8. https://economics.mit.edu/files/13053.
- 158. Ibid.
- 159. "The stigma and blame attached to rape survivors in India." 2015. Human Rights Watch. April 17. https://www.hrw.org/news/2013/01/08/stigma-and-blame-attached-rape-survivors-india.
- 160. Niaz, Unaiza. 2013. "Violence against Women in South Asia." Key Issues in Mental Health Violence against Women and Mental Health, 178. doi:10.1159/000343696.
- 161. "First Information Report." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. December 21. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/First_Information_Report.
- 162. Banerjee, Abhijit, Raghabendra Chattopadhyay, Esther Duflo, Daniel Keniston, and Nina Singh. 2012. "IMPROVING POLICE PERFORMANCE IN RAJASTHAN, INDIA: EXPERIMENTAL EVIDENCE ON INCENTIVES, MANAGERIAL AUTONOMY AND TRAINING." NBER WORKING PAPER SERIES, 8. https://economics.mit.edu/files/13053.
- 163. "Breaking the Silence | Child Sexual Abuse in India." 2015. Human Rights Watch. June 26. https://www.hrw.org/report/2013/02/07/breaking-silence/child-sexual-abuse-india.
- 164. Gowen, Annie. 2016. "India now has nearly 400 fast-Track courts for rape cases. But 'fast' is a relative term." The Washington Post. WP Company. August 15.

- $https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/india-has-nearly-400-fast-track-courts-for-rape-cases but-fast-is-a-relative-term/2016/08/15/e57d44b8-54cc-11e6-bbf5-957ad17b4385_story.html?tid=a_inlumterm=.7ea50f331048.$
- 165. "Crime in India Compendium." 2015. Crime in India Compendium, November, 166-196. http://ncrb.nic.in/StatPublications/CII/CII2015/FILES/Compendium-15.11.16.pdf.
- 166. Janzer, Stacey. 2016. "Sexual assault cases sentenced differently in U.S and Canada, social worker says." CBC news. CBC/Radio Canada. June 19. http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/windsor/sexual-assault-stanford-us-canada-1.3642267.
- 167. "Judge Population Ratio in India: Facts and Figures." 2016. Alexis Foundation. September 19. http://alexis.org.in/judge-population-ratio-in-india-facts-and-figures/#_ftn6.
- 168. Lakshmi, Olga Khazan and Rama. 2012. "10 reasons why India has a sexual violence problem." The Washington Post. WP Company. December 29. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2012/12/29/india-rape-victim-diessexual-violence-proble /?utm_term=. 9c49f5bd13e8.
- 169. Staff, Marketplace. 2017. "Slow Indian court system serves delayed justice." Marketplace. Accessed December 22. https://www.marketplace.org/2010/07/27/life/slow-indian-court-system-serves-delayed-justice.
- 170. Ibid.
- 171. e.V., Transparency International. 2017. "Corruption in Asia Pacific: what 20,000 people told us." www.transparency.org. Accessed December 22. https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/corruption_in_asia_pacific_what_20000_people_told_us.
- 172. Gowen, Annie. 2016. "She was raped at 13. Her case has been in India's courts for 11 years and counting." The Washington Post. WP Company. August 15. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/an-indian-gang-rape-victim-went-tocourt-for-11-years
- 173. Pandit, Ambika. 2016. "Rape conviction rate at 5-Yr low Times of India." The Times of India. City. August 24. http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/delhi/Rape-conviction-rate-at-5-yr-low/articleshow/53836395.cms.
- 174. Wright, Bradley R. E., Avshalom Caspi, Terrie E. Moffitt, and Ray Paternoster. 2004. "Does the Perceived Risk of Punishment Deter Criminally Prone Individuals? Rational Choice, Self-Control, and Crime." Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency 41 (2): 198. doi:10.1177/0022427803260263.
- 175. Singh, Bhupinder. 2016. "Why Do Men Rape?" Indiatimes.com. Indiatimes. December 16. http://www.indiatimes.com/lifestyle/why-do-men-rape-259664.html.
- 176. "Violent Childhood Experiences and the Risk of Intimate Partner Violence in Adults." 2017. Journal of Interpersonal Violence. Accessed December 22. http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0886260502238733.
- 177. Virmani, Priya. 2014. "Sexual violence in India is a patriarchal backlash that must be stopped | Priya Virmani." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media. June 17. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/jun/17/sexual-violence-india-patriarchal-narendra-modi-wome n- reform-rape.
- 178. Hoenig, Patrick, and Navsharan Singh. 2016. Landscapes of fear: understanding impunity in India. Place of publication not identified: Zubaan Books.
- 179. Virmani, Priya. 2014. "Sexual violence in India is a patriarchal backlash that must be stopped | Priya Virmani." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media. June 17.

- https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/jun/17/sexual-violence-india-patriarchal-narendra-modi-wome n-reform-rape.
- 180. Hoenig, Patrick, and Navsharan Singh. 2016. Landscapes of fear: understanding impunity in India. Place of publication not identified: Zubaan Books.
- 181. Zwi, Anthony B., Etienne G. Krug, James A. Mercy, and Linda L. Dahlberg. 2002. "World Report on Violence and Health exploring Australian responses." Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 26 (5): 405—8. doi:10.1111/j.1467-842x.2002.tb00334.x.
- 182. "GoodTherapy.org." 2017. The Mental Health Effects of Sexual Assault and Abuse. Accessed December 22. http://www.goodtherapy.org/learn-about-therapy/issues/sexual-abuse.
- 183. "Sexual violence against females and its impact on their sexual function." 2014. Egyptian Journal of Forensic Sciences.

 No longer published by Elsevier. October 14. http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2090536X14000562.
- 184. Zwi, Anthony B., Etienne G. Krug, James A. Mercy, and Linda L. Dahlberg. 2002. "World Report on Violence and Health exploring Australian responses." Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 26 (5): 405—8. doi:10.1111/j.1467-842x.2002.tb00334.x.
- 185. Ibid.
- 186. Ibid.
- 187. "Crime in India Compendium." 2015. Crime in India Compendium, November, 120. http://ncrb.nic.in/StatPublications/CII/CII2015/FILES/Compendium-15.11.16.pdf.
- 188. N, Rutenberg, Ayad M, Ochoa LH, and Wilkinson M. 1991. "Knowledge and use of contraception." Popline. Columbia Maryland Institute for Resource Development / Macro International 1991 Jul. January 1. http://www.popline.org/node/315007.
- 189. Zwi, Anthony B., Etienne G. Krug, James A. Mercy, and Linda L. Dahlberg. 2002. "World Report on Violence and Health exploring Australian responses." Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 26 (5): 125—8. doi:10.1111/j.1467-842x.2002.tb00334.x.
- 190. "Abortion in India." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation. November 30. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Abortion_in_India.
- 191. Sheikh, Saumya Rai and Sajid. 2017. "India's Abortion Laws Need to Change and in the Pro-Choice Direction." The Wire. May 31. https://thewire.in/134182/abortion-pregnancy-law-india/.
- 192. Zwi, Anthony B., Etienne G. Krug, James A. Mercy, and Linda L. Dahlberg. 2002. "World Report on Violence and Health exploring Australian responses." Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 26 (5): 405—8. doi:10.1111/j.1467-842x.2002.tb00334.x.)
- 193. @judithwarner, Judith Warner. 2012. "When Rape Brings Babies." Time. August 23. http://ideas.time.com/2012/08/23/when-rape-brings-babies/.
- 194. Zwi, Anthony B., Etienne G. Krug, James A. Mercy, and Linda L. Dahlberg. 2002. "World Report on Violence and Health exploring Australian responses." Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 26 (5): 125—8. doi:10.1111/j.1467-842x.2002.tb00334.x.
- 195. Go, Vivian F., C. Johnson Sethulakshmi, Margaret E. Bentley, Sudha Sivaram, A. K. Srikrishnan, Suniti Solomon, and David D. Celentano. 2017. "When HIV-Prevention Messages and Gender Norms Clash: The Impact of Domestic Violence on



Women's HIV Risk in Slums of Chennai, India." SpringerLink. Kluwer Academic Publishers-Plenum Publishers. Accessed December 22. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1023/A:10254437 19490?no-access=true.

- 196. "HIV/AIDS in India." 2017. World Bank. Accessed December 22. http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2012/07/10/hiv-aids-india.
- 197. A, Freeman Marsha, Chinkin Christine, and Rudolf Beate. 2012. "Violence Against Women." The UN Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, January. doi:10.5422/fso/9780199565061.003.0019.
- 198. "The economic costs of violence against women." 2017. UN Women. Accessed December 22. http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2016/9/speech-by-lakshmi-puri-on-economic-costs-of-violence-against-women.
- 199. Fisher, Max. 2013. "India's rape problem is already taking an economic toll." The Washington Post. WP Company. January 4.
 - $https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2013/01/04/indias-rape-problem-is-already-taking-an-economic-toll/?utm_term=.6d77788280cc.$
- 200. Ibid.
- 201. "Violence and the Life Course: The Consequences of Victimization for Personal and Social Development." 2017. Annual Review of Sociology. Accessed December 22. http://annualreviews.org/doi/pdf/10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.1.
- 202. Mishra, Ashutosh. 2017. "Delhi school asks Class 10 rape victim not to attend classes as it will spoil institutions image." India Today. April 27.
 - $http://indiatoday.in/story/delhi-commission-for-women-notice-education-dept-rape-victim-school/1/93991.\\ 7.html.$
- 203. "Violence and the Life Course: The Consequences of Victimization for Personal and Social Development." 2017. Annual Review of Sociology. Accessed December 22. http://annualreviews.org/doi/pdf/10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.1.
- 204. "GoPhilanthropic Foundation." 2017. GoPhilanthropic Foundation. Accessed December 22. http://gophilanthropic.org/partner-programs/vikalp/.
- 205. Ibid.
- 206. "Post Crime Intervention." 2017. Disha for Victim Developing Intervention For Social Human Action. Accessed December 22. http://www.dishaforvictim.org/site/post_crime_intervention.
- 207. Ibid.
- 208. Ibid.
- 209. Ibid.
- 210. Ibid.
- 211. "The Firebird Project." 2017. RAHI Foundation. Accessed December 22. http://www.rahifoundation.org/RAHI-Firebird-program.html.
- 212. Ibid.
- 213. Ibid.
- 214. Ibid.
- 215. Ibid.

- 216. Ibid.
- 217. Ibid.
- 218. Ibid.
- 219. "Power in Numbers." 2012. Monitor on Psychology. American Psychological Association. November. http://www.apa.org/monitor/2012/11/power.aspx.
- 220. Ibid.
- 221. "Post Crime Intervention." 2017. Disha for Victim Developing Intervention For Social Human Action. Accessed December 22. http://www.dishaforvictim.org/site/post_crime_intervention.
- 222. "GoPhilanthropic Foundation." 2017. GoPhilanthropic Foundation. Accessed December 22. http://gophilanthropic.org/partner-programs /vikalp/.
- 223. "The Firebird Project." 2017. RAHI Foundation. Accessed December 22. http://www.rahifoundation.org/RAHI-Firebird-program.html.
- 224. Ibid.
- 225. Lakshmi, Rama. 2013. "Indian legislators pass strict anti-Rape law." The Washington Post. WP Company. March 19. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/british-tourist-jumps-from-indian-hotel-balcony-to-escape-sex ual-assault-police-say/2013/03/19/1c25919c-9094-11e2-9173-7f87cda73b49_story.html?utm_term=.a0bc1d1e9208.
- 226. "Criminal Law (Amendment) Act, 2013." 2017. Wikipedia. Wikimedia Foundation.December 12. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Criminal_Law_(Amendment)_Act,_2013.
- 227. Ibid.
- 228. Sethi, Abheet Singh. 2015. "3 Years After Delhi Rape, Conviction Rates Same." IndiaSpend-Journalism India | Data Journalism India | Investigative Journalism IndiaSpend. March 20. http://www.indiaspend.com/cover-story/3-years-after-delhi-rapeconviction-rates-same-74152.
- 229. "Crime in India Compendium." 2015. Crime in India Compendium, November, 168. http://ncrb.nic.in/StatPublications/CII/CII2015/FILES/Compendium-15.11.16.pdf.
- 230. Sethi, Abheet Singh. 2015. "3 Years After Delhi Rape, Conviction Rates Same." IndiaSpend-Journalism India | Data Journalism India | Investigative Journalism IndiaSpend. March 20. http://www.indiaspend.com/cover-story/3-years-after-delhi-rapeconviction-rates-same-74152.
- 231. Lakshmi, Rama. 2013. "Indian legislators pass strict anti-Rape law." The Washington Post. WP Company. March 19. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/british-tourist-jumps-from-indian-hotel-balcony-to-escape-sex ual-assault-police-say/2013/03/19/1c25919c-9094-11e2-9173-7f87cda73b49_story.html?utm_term=.a0bc1d1e9208.
- 232. "Amnesty International." 2017. India: New sexual violence law has both positive and regressive provisions. Accessed December 22. https://www.amnesty.org/en/press-releases/2013/03/india-new-sexual-violence-law-hasboth-positive-and-regressive
- 233. "Helping Crime Victim." 2017. Disha for Victim Developing Intervention For Social Human Action. Accessed December 22. http://www.dishaforvictim.org/.
- 234. "Annual Report." 2017. Vikal P India. Accessed December 22. http://vikalpindia.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Annual-Report-2013-2014.pdf.

e-provisions-2/.

255. A humanisuc pro-Active organization. 2017. Sanyog 11 ust. Accessed December 22. http://www.sanyogtrust.m/.
236. Ibid.
237. Ibid.
238. "Ashoka - India." 2017. Ashoka - India. Accessed December 22. http://india.ashoka.org/.
239. Ibid.
240. Ibid.
241. Ibid.
242. Ibid.
243. "A humanistic pro-Active organization." 2017. Sahyog Trust. Accessed December 22. http://www.sahyogtrust.in/.
244. "Ashoka - India." 2017. Ashoka - India. Accessed December 22. http://india.ashoka.org/.
245. Ibid.
246. Ibid.
247. "Study Hall Educational Foundation Programs." 2017. Programs Study Hall Educational Foundation. Accessed December 22. http://www.studyhallfoundation.org/programs.php.
248. Ibid.
249. Ibid.
250. Winthrop, Rebecca. 2016. "Promoting Gender Equality through Education in India." Brookings. July 28. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2013/01/15/promoting-gender-equality-througheducation-in-india/.
251. Ibid.
252. "Evaluation of a School-Based Gender Attitude Change Campaign in India." 2017. The Abdul Latif Jameel Poverty Action Lab. Accessed December 22. https://www.povertyactionlab.org/evaluation/evaluation-school-based-gender-sensitization-campaign-india.
253. Ibid.
254. Ibid.
255. Ibid.
256. Ibid.
257. Jocelyn. 2017. Reports from Breakthrough Trust - GlobalGiving. Accessed December 22. https://www.globalgiving.org/donate/24625/ breakthrough -trust /reports/.
258. "Prerna Girls School About." 2017. Prerna Girls School. Accessed December 22. http://www.studyhallfoundation.org/prerna-girls/index.php.
259. Ibid.
260. "Study Hall Educational Foundation Programs." 2017. Programs Study Hall Educational Foundation. Accessed

December~22.~http://www.studyhall foundation.org/programs.php.

261. "Evaluation of a School-Based Gender Attitude Change Campaign in India." 2017. The Abdul Latif Jameel Poverty Action Lab. Accessed December 22.

https://www.povertyactionlab.org/evaluation/evaluation-school-based-gender-sensitization-campaign-india.

- 262. Ibid.
- 263. Jocelyn. 2017. Reports from Breakthrough Trust GlobalGiving. Accessed December 22. https://www.globalgiving.org/donate/24625/ breakthrough -trust /reports/.
- 264. Ibid.
- 265. Ibid.
- 266. "About." 2017. Video Volunteers. Accessed December 22. https://www.videovolunteers.org/about/.
- 267. Ibid.
- 268. Ibid.
- 269. Ibid.
- 270. Ibid.
- 271. "About." 2017. Video Volunteers. Accessed December 22. https://www.videovolunteers.org/about/.
- 272. Ibid.
- 273. "#shareyourstory | Stop Sexual Harassment of Women." 2017. Breakthrough. Accessed December 22. https://www.inbreakthrough.tv/campaigns/shareyourstory/.
- 274. "Diksha." 2017. Facebook. Accessed December 22 2017. https://www.facebook.com/pg/DIKSHA.org/posts/?ref=page_internal.
- 275. "Ashoka India." 2017. Paramita Banerjee | Ashoka India. Accessed December 22. http://india.ashoka.org/fellow/paramita-banerjee.
- 276. "DIKSHA." 2017. Diksha CRY America. Accessed December 22. http://america.cry.org/site/projects/project-we-support/diksha-2016.html.
- 277. "Ashoka India." 2017. Paramita Banerjee | Ashoka India. Accessed December 22. http://india.ashoka.org/fellow/paramita-banerjee.
- 278. Ibid.
- 279. Ibid.